



DENBIGHSHIRE LOCAL ACCESS FORUM

Minutes of the Denbighshire Local Access Forum held at the Llandegla Mountain Bike Centre, Friday 4th February 2011, 10am 
PRESENT

Chrissie Mays (CM), Kay Culhane (KC), Peter Scarll (PS), Chris Marshall (C M2), Ron Williams (RW), Edwina Hart (EH), John Bradshaw (JB) 
ALSO PRESENT

Adrian Walls (DCC Rights of Way Officer and Secretary to the Forum) (AW), Howard Sutcliffe (AONB and Countryside Officer) (HS) Toni Proffitt (Access Officer) (TP) Helen Mrowiec (Senior Recreational Officer) (HM), Paul Owen (Countryside Access Officer) (PO), David Shiel (Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty) (DS) 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Hugh Crosswood, Shelagh Roberts, Sharon Frobisher, Mervyn Parry, Simon Miller, Antoni Vitti. 


2. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 
Introductions were given by each person around the table. 

AW- Rights of Way Manager his task is to keep all Highways free from obstructions, Manage the Definitive Map Improve the network for users. 
HM- Senior Recreational Officer, the post officially started on 1st November. The role is the replacement of the previous Access Warden and manages the Access Officer and the Walking Development Officer as well as managing the Cycling Centre of Excellence Project.  
HS- Manages Denbighshire Countryside Warden Services, the AONB and proposed extension, developing and maintain enhanced network of the hierarchies of recreational routes. 
KC- Previous member of DLAF, involved with the Countryside Council for Wales Berwyn Pilot Project. A good knowledge of Denbighshire ROW via foot, involved with a walking holiday business in the south of Denbighshire. A keen road cyclist and has a knowledge of disabled issues. 
PS- Previous member of DLAF, a keen walker in Denbighshire and Flintshire an active member of Dyserth Field Group organising walks, previous Treasurer/ President and is involved with Prestatyn Walking Festival. 

CM2- Previous member of DLAF, a retired Chemist. A sound access knowledge of routes in Denbighshire through walking and cycling routes on recreationally and competition. Would like to see the access network shown on maps reflected on the ground. 

CM- New member to the DLAF, A keen horse rider and the Voluntary BHS Denbighshire Access and Rights of Way Officer. She is also is the Riding and Road Safety Officer for the Flint and Denbigh Pony Club, and has a good knowledge of bridleways on the Clwydian Range and would like to see improvements. 
RW- Denbighshire Footpath Officer for the Ramblers Association deals with complaints and consultation with Denbighshire County Council. 

JB- A member of the Country Landowners Association (CLA) owns a traditional estate in Carrog, Corwen. 

3. Minutes of Last meeting/ Matters arising 


RW asked for an update on the position of the DLAF. AW updated the group confirming that the DLAF will run until July depending on the situation of the merger of Denbighshire and Conwy Councils. PS thought there would be no advantage to the merger of the two LAF’s and that the Conwy and Denbighshire members would not have such detailed knowledge of each other’s area, there would be positives but more negatives for the merger.  AW commented that there is huge pressure on the Authority to make savings. Conwy’s forum has issues with attendance numbers for the meetings, sometimes decisions can’t be made as not enough people are present to reach a quorum. The danger of having a large forum is that the numbers needed for a quorum would be more and if attendance was low the LAF would not be able to make decisions. CM was concerned that the meetings would become too long if the Forum’s merged. AW confirmed that the Conwy’s Access Forum did not cover the whole of the county as half of the county is within the National Park and that they have their own Access Forum. KC suggested that a paper is to be written with regards the merger and presented to the Forum at the next meeting. 

PS- asked for a representative from Glastir to update the group on the scheme (TP to action). A review of the permissive access should be completed and specific areas targeted that are important links to further rights of way in the area, brining increased benefits. 

HS updated the group on the AONB extension. The consultation ended on 31st January 2011 CCW are reviewing the comments with the report to go to Jane Davidson for a decision. HM confirmed a letter of support for the extension on behalf of the LAF was sent to CCW. HS informed the group that there were 3 meetings held with Landowners in attendance but were not supportive of the extension as they felt it would interfere with their farming practises. HS confirmed that being part of the AONB brought benefits for Landowners such as grants, Sustainable Development Fund and Sustainable Tourism Group. The group were concerned that the AONB would restrict planning permissions; HS confirmed that all planning applications within the AONB are taken to the Joint Advisory Committee (JAC) for comment; most of the recommendations are with regards the impact on the landscape ensuring that it blends with the surroundings. RW also reminded the group that the JAC is NOT the Planning Authority they are only advisors.  
EH is concerned that the AONB extension would have a negative impact on the community encouraging more tourists, more facilities to be built and increase car parking pressures. 

The Heather and Hillforts project has had a 2 year extension at a reduced level of funding with 1.5 staff positions, the Moorland Officer is still at full time and a part time Community Participation Officer, with the officers supported by a part time Administration Officer. Works that have taken place include the refurbish of Penycloddiau and Bwlch Pen Barras car parks which RW said was a huge improvement. Further works include leaflets on Penycloddiau and Moel Fenlli showing the access points are to be produced, as well as the Audio tour for the Clwydian Ranger Bus.  
4. Voting for the Chairperson

RW resigned as Vice Chairperson and would stand for Chairperson on the understanding that he didn’t attend the Chairs meetings in Builth Wells. EH stood forward for Vice Chair position. There was a unanimous vote for both.

Ron Williams Chairperson of DLAF

Edwina Hart Vice Chairperson of DLAF

5. Rights of Way Improvement Plan update (ROWIP)

AW updated the forum on the ROWIP special projects which are projects above the normal statutory duties. Community Miles, developing circular walks around communities using existing rights of way the 3rd project is just being completed. Routes in the Llantysilio area are being identified for the Cycling Centre of Excellence (CCoE) with bridleways being the main focus. Bridleways in the Llaneldian area have been identified for improvement due to Agricultural traffic affecting the routes as well as bad drainage. There is a renewed interest in improving the area. The Corwen / Bala multiuser route is in progress with Gwynedd County Council and the Regional Transport Consortium. Land is available on the side of the railway track but would cost millions in order to use it for a route. 

AW went through the: 

“MANAGING AND MAINTAINING THE RIGHTS OF WAY NETWORK IN DENBIGHSHIRE

Operations Guidance: Maintenance of Paths, Authorising Private Works, Enforcement of Obstructions and Improvements”

The paper is designed to be a manual for staff and landowners to ensure that all know what the regulations are with Rights of Way. Further reports on Diversion orders and Definitive Map Orders are to be completed. The Forum members received a copy of this report before the meeting.  
6. Offa's Dyke Path 
The ODP is celebrating 40 years this year with a range of low key celebrations on the trail, the Ramblers Association are planning to walk the whole of the route in a relay over a period of time. Rob Dingle is to take a lead on the celebration being held in July. The LAF has requested to be involved and hold a LAF meeting on that day. HS updated the RDP project Offa's Country which involves improvements along the trail, circular links off the trail. It is a partnership project.
7.
 Rights of Way Unit 

PO gave the Forum an update from the Rights of Way unitand circulated information of works carried out by the unit. All Byways in Denbighshire have now been signposted off the Highway, 60% of the ROW in Denbighshire are now signposted. 120 stiles have been delivered either as replacements or to resolve an obstruction. Issues of way marking is a non statutory function but the Council do provide way marker discs. Non way marked ROW across land increases liability. If a ROW is way marked people are less likely to get lost thus leave gates and stray off the ROW. 
AW also updated the group with regard commuted sums gained from developers; it is a funding stream for projects which will improve the local environment around developments. One such project hopes to upgrade the Rights of Way around Ruthin, replacing the stiles with kissing gates. The funding for this project is yet to be confirmed. 
8. 
Cycling Centre of Excellence 
Bridleway projects that are in progress at present include bridge improvements at Pont Swyll, drainage issues in Bryneglwys. A lot of the area identified as part of the CCoE project is within the Special Area of Conservation (SAC), permissions are required in order to carry out works, and the works must not cause loss or affect the area identified. 

HM also informed the group of two workshops in March for Tourism Businesses within the area to help them improve their operations for example advice will be given on how to complete energy audits to improve the energy efficiency of their premises.
The Cycling Centre of Excellence routes are yet to be identified, but if members have routes that they would like to put forward to be included even then they are to get in contact. 
Forestry Commission have been consulting on the future of two properties which have potential to be developed as part of the project, Hafod y Llan on the Alwen reservoir and Bod Petryal.  The results of the consultation will be presented at the beginning of February.  

The Forum members would like to invite Conwy’s LAF to the next meeting to discuss the potential merger of the forums. 

Due to bad weather and the Llandegla Forest being closed the site visit was cancelled, instead aerial photographs and the definitive map was shown to the group and looked at potential routes to be created as part of the CCoE project. 
9
Date of next meeting 

7th April 2011 Llyn Brenig Visitor 10am 
Meeting closed 2.30pm 
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